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Mr. Chair, Director General, Honourable Ministers Honourable Ministers, 

Excellencies, and Distinguished Delegates. 

The Holy See would like to express its gratitude to you, Mr. Chair, and the 

Secretariat for all the hard work that has been invested in preparing these 

Assemblies, which presents a valuable opportunity to take stock of the year’s work 

and chart a course for the future. 

The Holy See welcomes the recent adoption by consensus of the WIPO 

Treaty on Intellectual Property, Genetic Resources and Associated Traditional 

Knowledge. This marks a success for multilateralism and represents a significant 

step forward in our collective endeavour to advance a dynamic forward-looking 

IP system. 

It appreciates that the document addresses the participation of Indigenous 

Peoples and local communities in manner that is sensitive to the specific cultural 

and juridical contexts in which they live.  

The God-given human dignity is the foundation of our coexistence and 

must remain the essential basis on which to build such accord. In this regard, the 

Holy See notes with appreciation the exclusion of human genetic resources from 

the scope of the Treaty. 

Furthermore, the Holy See is of the opinion that this significant 

advancement in the field will help facilitate the revitalization of negotiations on 

traditional knowledge and traditional cultural expressions, ultimately leading to a 

favourable outcome at the upcoming Diplomatic Conference to conclude and 

adopt a Design Law Treaty (DLT). It is crucial to recognize the importance of 

decision making by consensus as the foundation of WIPO’s success. 
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In conclusion, the Holy See reaffirms its commitment to collaborate with 

WIPO in order to foster constructive dialogue with the objective of advancing the 

IP-system, with a view to promoting the common good of humanity. This will be 

achieved by ensuring that each person is afforded the ability to enjoy fully their 

fundamental human rights and freedoms. This will ultimately be an important 

step towards integral human development, which can only be achieved “when all 

members of the human family are included in, and contribute to, pursuing the 

common good”.1 

Thank you, Mr. Chair. 

 

 
1 Pope Francis, Message to the World Economic Forum, 15 January 2020. 


